California Association of Student Financial Aid Administrators
2005  Executive Council Meeting
Surf & Sand Resort, Laguna Beach
November 6, 7, and 8, 2005
Minutes for Sunday, November 6, 2005
 
Council Members Present:  President Joanne Brennan, Louise Jones, Wayne Mahoney, Katherine Sharifi, John Anderson, Mindy Bergeron, Shawn Brick, Sean Smith, Laura Cunha, Linda Williams, Marco De La Garza, Antoinette Moore, Meredith Kelley, and Colleen MacDonald

 

Others Present:  Tim Bonnel, Kathleen Clough, Max Espinoza, Kara Moore, Addalou Davis, Karen Grumm, Tami Sato, David Levy, Ken Walsh, Germain Graham, Susan Gutierrez, Marie Navarro, Steve Arena, Justene Ademec, Rhonda Mohr, Noelia Gonzalez, Pat Hurley, Louise McClain, James Sandoval, Bryan Dickenson, Craig Yamamoto, Erika Fierro, Shyra Compton, Karen Sanders, Tom Ma, and Barbara Bickett

 

Absent:  Toni Dubois and Donna Huber

 

The meeting was called to order by President Brennan at 3:10 p.m.

 

Review and Approve Minutes from the September 2005 Meeting – Modifications submitted by Tami Sato, David Levy, and Meredith Kelly will be incorporated in the final draft of the minutes.  

 
MOTION
Motion was made to approve the September 2005 meeting minutes with amendments.

APPROVED
Moved by Colleen MacDonald, duly seconded by Louise Jones and unanimously approved by Council. 

 

Joanne passed out copies of the thank-you letters that she received from Sherry Gladney and Soraya Welden for CASFAA’s donation to the Mississippi, Louisiana, and Alabama financial aid associations, (to support counterparts in the Hurricane Katrina relief effort).  She shared that Sherry Gladney, Soraya Weldon, and Buddy Jackson have all agreed to attend the CASFAA’s conference next month.  

 

Site Selection Report (David Levy)
David reported on the status of the site selections for future CASFAA conferences.  In addition, David shared with the Council information in regards to the California Cash for College (CCFC) event.  California Cash for College established its statewide advisory body and has met on four occasions since early September, bringing together statewide representatives through the California Community College Chancellor’s CCC Confer Line.  The Advisory Committee includes CASFAA, CCCSFAAA, the CCC Chancellor’s Office, AICCU, the UCOP, CSU, and a range of parent, faith-based and community networks.  In a very short period of the time, the committee has offered valuable feedback which has been incorporated into CCFC activities.  The committee will meet next on Monday, December 5.

 

Some Activities/Projects:

· CASFAA/CSAC/EDFUND High School Relations Committee.  Once again, the CASFAA High School Relations Committee has offered to provide a portion of the morning agenda for a CCFC presentation to high school counselors.  This continues to be an excellent opportunity for CCFC. 

· CASFAA line-by-line FAFSA presentation.  A subcommittee of financial aid representatives from CASFAA and CCCSFAAA, and parent network representatives reviewed a draft of the 06-07 line-by-line FAFSA PowerPoint presentation developed by David Levy and Cathy Thomas.  The subcommittee offered excellent feedback based on their various perspectives.  The subcommittee offered excellent feedback based on their various perspectives.  The subcommittee felt that the “financial aid overview+line-by-line FAFSA” format of the presentation is very helpful, comprehensive and versatile, offering the presenter the option to tailor the length and purpose of the presentation.  The presentation will be translated again into various languages adding Southeast Asian languages. 

 

TO DO: All Council and Committee members to forward their reports to David to they may be placed in archives.

 

General Counsel (Justene Adamec)
Justene shared with Council and guests her functions for the association.  She also gave her thoughts on the Council’s fiduciary responsibilities and how members cannot modify the bylaws.  

 

Conference Report (Toni Dubois)
Joanne provided Toni’s report.  The 2005 CASFAA Conference Committee has had four meetings and one conference call to date.  They will have their final conference call on Thursday, November 10th, at 3pm.  The committee is on target to meet its goals for the year.

 

Some issues that may be of interest to the Council:

· Conference sponsorship is doing well; 88 booths have been sold to date 

· Conference registration and hotel reservations have been available since September 6, 2005 at www.casfaa.org; to date there are 641 paid registrants and 442 non-paid for a total of 1083.  263 have indicated that this will be their first CASFAA conference 

· Deadline for early registration is November 17, 2005 

· We have organized a philanthropic donation for the Mustard Seed School.  Ann Klein sent out an initial email to members describing the school and directing people to the CASFAA website for more information.  The donation list is on the website.  Another message will go out the week before the conference 

· Major conference speakers include: Dr. Bertice Berry, Coach Ken Carter, and Anthony Jones from OPE (Federal Update).  Senator Jack Scott may be the closing speaker on Tuesday, however at this time the committee is waiting for final confirmation 

· Jeff Baker will not be attending this year’s conference 

· Program committee has established 58 interest sessions.  There is only one repeat session 

· HP will donate computers and printers for the Internet Café and Solid Networks (one of HP’s partners) will be setting up the equipment 

· Advantage Presentations will provide audio visual (AV) for all sessions at the Convention Center; Hyatt has in-house AV for the few meetings at that site 

· There are no rooms available at the Hyatt or Sheraton.  Two overflow hotels, the Holiday Inn Capitol Plaza and the Embassy Suites, have been secured 

· More emails will be sent to membership with updated conference information 

· Newcomers’ Reception will be held at 11:45am on Sunday, December 11 

· 2005 EC will be seated at the head table at lunch on Monday, December 12 

· 2006 EC will be seated at the head table at breakfast on Tuesday, December 13 

· President’s Reception will be Sunday night from 9 to 10:30pm in the Capitol View Room at the Hyatt 

 

CSAC Commission Chair (James Sandoval)
The Commission is fully committed to restoring the relationships between CASFAA, CSAC, and EDFUND.  The Commission is down to 10 members.  James himself is in the midst of his own reappointment.  The commission needs at least 8 commissioners to have a full meeting.  This continues to be a concern.  James addressed the tension between CSAC and EDFUND.  Plans have been delayed due to an audit that CSAC and EDFUND are experiencing at the moment.  The “Public Comment” segment will continue to be an imperative part of the Commission meetings.  A huge milestone for the commission will be the conclusion of the BSA audit.  James has been working on reconstituting the LAC (Loan Advisory Committee).  Two more appointees are needed for this committee.

                                                            
CSAC Commission Vice Chair (Louise McClain)
Louise introduced herself and shared her functions with the Council.  She assured that appropriate reminders will go out before commission meetings so that individuals may accordingly join the meetings.  Vacancies on the commission are as follows:

· CSU Representative 

· UC Representative 

· Community College Representative 

· Segmental Student Representative 

 

Nominations outside the state will indeed be taken into consideration.  Craig Yamamoto requested any advice on how individuals can share their suggestions and comments with the commission.  David Levy emphasized that the commission should not only listen to the viewpoints of aid administrators, but students and parents as well.  In addition, have forums to reach out to non-english audiences (students and parents).  

 

GPA verifications continue to be a problem.  Louise agrees that the technology is getting in the way.  Some high schools are still completing them manually.  Most of the time there are not enough staff to get the job done.  

 
 
 
Minutes for Monday, November 7, 2005
 

Electronic Initiatives (Wayne Mahoney)

Wayne indicated that he will be going over the ATAC website later in the meeting.  Also, he noted that all the computers have been handed out (to the individuals that are supposed to have them).  He asked that if anybody else would like a computer to use for their work for the association to meet with him.

 

Advocacy Report (Tim Bonnel)
Tim summarized his committees’ highlights.  He emphasized the importance of having a united voice, helping each other out and sharing information.  The advocacy committee is a big step forward.  It gained great momentum this past year and it will only improve as it is nourished.

 

TO DO: Tim will email report to Council after the meeting.

                                                            
State Issues Report (Louise Jones)
Louise shared with the Council the meetings and events her committee was involved in:

· October 5, 2005-CLFE meeting at the San Francisco Embassy Suites.  Reiterated CASFAA’s goal to continued partnerships with lenders/guarantors toward common interests 

· October 14, 2005-Cash for College Advisory Sub-Committee Meeting/Conference Call.  Reviewed PowerPoint presentation and Cash for College materials before January 2006 kickoff 

· November 1, 2005-Cash for College Advisory Committee Meeting/Conference Call 

· November 10, 2005-Advisory & Enhancement (A & E) Workgroup meeting in Sacramento 

· December 5, 2005-Cash for College Advisory Committee Meeting/Conference Call 

 
Federal Issues Report (Colleen MacDonald)
The committee communicated through one in-person meeting, 5-6 conference call meetings, email messages, and attachments.

 

Overview of committee activities:

· Kept abreast of federal legislative activities by reviewing relevant material on federal issues, such as NPRMs, Reauthorization, pending Congressional bills, and NASFAA comments, to determine their possible impact on the membership 

· Advise the membership about key federal issues through articles in the CASFAA newsletter, using electronic media, and special mailings, when necessary 

· Develop positions on federal issues (such as the updated Reauthorization Proposals) and, upon approval of the Council, communicate these positions to the appropriate federal officials (such as the U.S. Department of Education and Congressional representatives) 

· Represent CASFAA at hearings, negotiated rule-making and other occasions (such as NASFAA Leadership Conference) when CASFAA’s positions on federal issues needed to be presented 

 
 
MOTION
Motion was made to add language to the existing Reauthorization indicating that CASFAA will only support the Pell Grant limit of 18 semesters or 27 quarters, if it is prorated for full-time enrollment.

APPROVED
Moved by Colleen MacDonald and unanimously approved by Council. 

 

GAC Report (Noelia Gonzalez)        
GAC was able to meet four times this year.  They had two in-person meetings and two teleconferences.  They will be meeting at least three times next year.  The meetings are scheduled for 3/10/06, 8/4/06, and 10/10/06.  

 

Mary Lindsey, Director of Financial Aid Special Projects at the Fashion Institute of Design and Merchandising was elected as Chair for 2006.  Maria Hernandez, Director of Financial Aid at CSU Fresno was elected as Vice Chair.

 

GAC approved recommendations to the proposed 2006-07 Income and Asset Ceilings, the Cal Grant Selection Criteria for 2006-07, and the proposed 2006-07 Student Expense Budgets.  The recommendations were forwarded to the commissioners for their vote.

 

The hot topic for GAC at the last two meetings was the California High School Exit Exam (CAHSEE).  There was much discussion regarding the regulation that was passed in 1999 by Governor Gray Davis regarding its effect on the Cal Grant program.  Recommendations were forwarded to the Commissioners regarding possible alternates to the CAHSEE, specifically the Ability to Benefit Test.  AB 1531 was submitted by the legislature.  This bill would have allowed students to satisfy the English Language Arts or mathematics portion of the high school exit examination by passing an alternative performance assessment.  The Governor vetoed the bill on 10/7/05, stating that “allowing school districts to offer alternative assessments at this time sends the wrong message to students, parents, teachers and administrators that we do not expect students to achieve at the highest levels.”

 
Fiscal Chair Report (John Anderson)
This year the Fiscal Planning Committee received over 63 requests for budgeted activities which were then reviewed and forwarded to the Council for final consideration.  A total of $882,125 in revenue, $983,539 in expenditures, and $101,414 in CASFAA subsidy were proposed for the 2005 year.  From these proposals, the Fiscal Planning Committee recommended and the Council approved annual budgeted revenues of $790,680, expenditures of $987,159, and a CASFAA subsidy of $196,479.  At the time of this report the CASFAA 2005 income was $513,758, 65% of budgeted, and expenditures were $324,843, 33% of budgeted.  

 

As in previous years, significant difficulty continues to occur in the development and presentation of accurate budgets.  The need for a thorough training program for all those required to submit budgets became a reoccurring theme throughout the year.  It is anticipated that at the end of 2005 fiscal year the organization will continue to see underestimated revenue figures, over estimated expense figures, and a corresponding reduction in the CASFAA subsidy.  The need to develop more accurate revenue and expense figures will help CASFAA to better address its current and future fiscal needs.

 

CASFAA’s asset reserves as of November 4, 2005 were as follows:

1. American Christian Federal Credit Union                                  $193,717.48 

2. Bank of America Certificates of Deposit                                    350,794.87 

3. Franklin Capital Growth Fund                                       15,005.37 

4. Franklin Dyna Tech Fund                                                          19,230.70 

5. Franklin Flex Capital Growth Fund                                           16,573.04 

6. Franklin Floating Rate Daily Account                            227,651.00 

7. Franklin Small Capital Growth Fund                                          22,363.59 

8. Franklin Mutual European Fund                                                36,002.04 

Total Reserves                                                                          $881,338.09

 

In addition to budget reviews and reserve management, the Fiscal Planning Committee discussed and or acted upon a number of additional issues including the following:

· The creation and funding of an Advocacy Committee and the increased role of CASFAA in matters pertaining to advocacy at the state and federal level 

· The finalization of the audit of the organizational books for the years 2002 and 2003, and plans to audit 2004 

· The problems associated with allowing individuals to register for activities without requiring them to pay registration fees at the same time 

· The importance of verifying that all activities sponsored by CASFAA are included in the organization’s liability insurance policy 

· The need for CASFAA to investigate the possibility of securing insurance to protect the growing number and value of CASFAA’s physical assets 

· The verification that CASFAA activities at which alcohol is served are covered by the current insurance policy as long as CASFAA does not charge participants for alcohol drinks either directly or as part of the registration fees.  CASFAA should also not be involved in the serving of alcohol or providing tickets in exchange for alcoholic drinks 

· The determination that all hotel points accruing to CASFAA as the result of registration at applicable hotels are an asset of CASFAA and should be accounted for as such and used in support of CASFAA activities 

 

TO DO: John to look into alcohol insurance policy for CASFAA

 

Communications/Membership Report (Ann Klein)
Ann’s committee worked together through out the year via informal meetings because both Esteban Marquez and she work for the same institution (UC San Diego).  They remained close in contact with ATAC representative Paula Gordon (usually via email) and the EIC Chair, Wayne Mahoney, to see if there were any electronic issues or questions.  Occasionally, there was a need to bring an issue to the President’s attention to obtain direction from the President or Council. 

 

Some committee activities:

· Maintained membership database online via ATAC website 

· Recorded the receipt of membership payments made by check.  Forwarded checks to Treasurer in a timely manner with appropriate audit trail and notice 

· Coordinated with Paula Gordon regarding problems with ATAC data 

· Downloaded address data as requested for Newsletter Chair and provided address file to Newsletter vendor every other month 

· Downloaded address data as requested by segmental representatives for their use in contacting members 

 

Outstanding Item - Elimination of the CASFAA Listserv supported by ATAC and set up of email addresses for general member communications.  This was discussed but not implemented.  The purpose is to be able to remove a members name from the listserv.  Official critical business will be sent via the web email functionality.  Other emails would be sent via the Listserv.  If a member wished to stop receiving CASFAA emails, his name would be removed from the Listserv but his email address would remain on the database.

 

Recommendations – Continue to have Co-Chairs for this function.  It allows for back up.  Though the Co-Chairs do not have to be from the same location, it is very helpful.

 

To conclude her report Ann emphasized that memberships payments are not pro-rated regardless of when the payment is made.  Once conference registration is open and payments are being made, then any final checks received for membership in November/December are generally “booked” to the new year (unless the person has already registered for the conference).  Payment through conference registration will mark the person paid for the new year.

 

Treasurer Report (Mindy Bergeron)
Some of Mindy’s observations and recommendations were as follows:

1. In the future, do not change checking accounts annually.  A new checking account is typically opened each year by the new Treasurer.  In 2006 the new Treasurer will continue to use the same checking account.  Whenever a new checking account is opened all of the GoEMerchant (credit card portal) and credit card accounts that are processed through GoEMerchant need to be changed as well.  This is very time consuming and confusing.   The separation of the cash for each Treasurer can be monitored and maintained through QuickBooks. 

 

2. Continue with assigning “Registrars” to committees where registration fees are collected.  The Registrars monitor and accept the receipt of the registration fees.  The checks that they collect are bundled and sent to the Treasurer to record and deposit.  The Registrars can monitor the receipt of fees using the ATAC CASFAA/Payment site.  The Webmaster has been working with ATAC to update the functionality of this site.  There really has been no type of “reconciliation” system in place and this is necessary with the volume of registration fees that CASFAA has been collecting for its various training activities. 

 

3. The Treasurer should update and maintain the CASFAA asset inventory annually.  This inventory should include all “points” earned from credit cards and hotels. 

 

4. The Bank of America Small Business Banking Center is not very helpful and is extremely disorganized.  Throughout the past year it usually takes 3 or 4 reminder calls whenever a transaction is needed to transfer funds or to request a new credit card.  

 

5. CASFAA should possibly evaluate the hiring of a contractor to maintain its books.  The Treasurer position is practically a full-time job especially during the last 4 months of the year when the conference registration process begins. 

 

6. CASFAA must have a fiscal plan in place.  The organization is sitting on approximately $1,000,000 and there has been no investment plan in place for the last few years. 

 

7. Continue to update the CASFAA Treasurer’s Manual with all of the procedures, account numbers, passwords and PIN’s.  There has to be a back-up plan for access to certain accounts if something were to happen to the Treasurer.  

 
Fund Development Report (Kat Clough)
Kat’s committee members were Kimberley Williams, Lorena Anaya (both from Wyotech), and Donna Huber (American Education Services).  Her goal was to raise $275,000 for 2005.  Kat estimates that she raised $46,650 for the “2005 Sponsorship Opportunities for Annual Member Activities.”  In addition she estimates she raised $250,475 for the 2005-06 annual conference.

 
Newsletter Report (Maureen McRae Levy)
There were 40 different contributors to the newsletter this year.  Maureen shared the success of the newsletter.  They have more business than they could hope for.  The newsletter essentially has no expense, everything is funded.  As a matter of fact there is a bit of revenue.  There have been times when she has had to return checks because there was no room on the newsletter to place an ad.

 
CSAC Report (Max Espinoza)
Max has asked Commission executive management to relieve him of his CSAC, CASFAA, and CCCSFAAA liaison responsibilities effective with the CASFAA and CCCSFAAA conferences this coming December.  CSAC management has agreed to assign a new liaison shortly who Max will work to transition at the CCCSFAAA and CASFAA conferences in Sacramento.

 

While Max is leaving his role as the CSAC liaison, he looks forward to continuing to work with the Council on operational, program and service related issues.  The strong working relationships he has built have been invaluable and he hopes to continue to call on individuals for assistance.  He will continue to make himself available to the Council as well.

 

Max provided the following program updates:

1.      Chafee Foster Youth Grant Program – The Commission has begun awarding Chafee renewal applicants in the program.  The deadline for schools to submit renewal applicant’s “Needs Analysis Reports” is November 18th.  This deadline was agreed to after consultation with various stakeholders in an effort to award new Chafee students before December.  

2.      Cash for College – California Cash for College has established its statewide advisory body and has met on four occasions since early September, bringing together statewide representatives through the California Community College Chancellor’s CCC Confer Line to begin planning activities for this academic year.  The Advisory Committee includes CASFAA, CCCSFAAA, the CCC Chancellor’s Office, AICCU, the UCOP, CSU, and a range of parent, faith-based and community networks.  In a very short period of time, the committee has offered valuable feedback which has been incorporated into CCFC activities.  The Advisory Committee will meet next on Monday, December 5th, 1:30-3pm.

3.      Cal Grant Outreach Summits – The Commission has hosted two Cal Grant Outreach summits, one in Northern California and one in Southern California, to bring together outreach partners in an effort to address the GPA submission/verification challenges and share best practices.  Both summits were well attended and a great success.  Additional information regarding the summit outcomes will be available on the Commission’s website.

4.      SNAPLE – During 2005-06 fiscal year, the Commission has been asked by the Legislature and the Governor to administer a new program, SNAPLE, for students pursing a faculty nursing position at the state’s community colleges.  The current focus of Commission staff in ramping up this new program is completing the regulatory process required for program implementation.  The state regulatory process is an extremely labor intensive process, but the Commission staff is doing everything it can to get the program up and running during this fiscal year.  Commission staff will provide more details to schools as information becomes available.

 
Policies and Procedures Report (Tami Sato)
Tami’s committee had no in-person meetings.  Communication was mainly through email messages and attachments.

 

Some goals and activities:

1. Retyped Policies and Procedures manual that was changed from Word Perfect to Word.  Proofing was completed and corrections made in name and organization spellings, typos, and spacing. 

2. Updated lists of Executive Council, Committee/Project Chairs, Conferences and Award Recipients.  These lists have been updated for the 2001, 2002, 2003, and 2004 years. 

3. Ensure that the present Policies and Procedures manual is the same as the document of the CASFAA website.  This has not been done due to a desire to replace the old document with the most updated version possible. 

4. Attend all council meetings to assure that changes are made in the Policies and Procedures manual from motions and other council decisions.  All meetings were attended and provided an opportunity to seek input, provide clarification and request updates.  An example was the change in per diem levels and a meal provided for one-day meetings. 

5. Council members and committee/project chairs should all be aware of the Policies and Procedures information pertaining to their area.  Provided meeting notebooks with shortened (without long lists) version of the Policies and Procedures manual.  Emailed “duties and responsibilities” to council and chairs. 

 
UC Report (Shawn Brick)
Fee and financial aid were a primary focus at the University of California in 2005.  

 

· The Regents of the University of California will be asked in November to raise fees for the 2006-07 academic year by 8% for its undergraduates.  This will raise UC system wide fees $492, from $6,141 to $6,633.  

Twenty-five percent of the revenue from the fee increase will be added to the existing need-based grant program.  This, in combination with Cal Grants, will be enough funding to cover the fee increase for our neediest students.  

The Regents and other constituents, however, have expressed concern about the effects of the fee increase on the middle-income.  The UC Office of the President has been looking for evidence of a “middle-income problem.”  While they do not see any significant change in enrollment patterns at UC by income (our enrollment of low- and middle-income students generally tracks changes in the California population as a whole), they think that there is evidence that the expected contribution from parents is burdensome for the middle-income.  This raises a number of issues core to financial aid philosophy and policy.  Should the University continue to use federal need analysis to award its own aid? Does the University need an enrollment management model or can it stay with its existing access model? Is this really a cash flow issue rather than a “need” issue? 

For 2006-07, they will likely put a small grant program in place for needy middle-income families to help with the fee increase.  They are still struggling, however, to figure out what long-term approach should be taken to help these families.  

 

· Fee increases for professional degree students caused a great deal of concern as well.  In fact, the University has been sued for increasing its fees for professional degree students.  The class-action lawsuit, dubbed “Kashmiri” after the lead plaintiff, contends that the University raised its prices without due notification and violated a promise to continuing students that fees would stay the same for their entire student career at the UC.  In addition to the communications that went to these students, the plaintiffs point to the official policy of The Regents, which appears to imply the same.  The lessons learned have been to be more careful in our communications with students and in crafting our fee policies.  

The University is exploring loan repayment assistance programs (LRAP’s) for some of its professional degree students who go into public service careers.
. 

· Finally, the fee increases have put a strain on the University fund sources that are used to provide competitive offers to its graduate academic students.  In response, the Provost convened the first meeting of the Competitive Graduate Student Financial Support Advisory Committee on October 3rd.  This Committee will be advisory to the Provost on issues relating to the financial support of graduate and professional degree students, with a special focus on graduate academic students.  

 

Financial aid at UC made it into the headlines in other ways as well.

 

In a high-profile decision by the UC, the Chancellors whose campuses were sponsoring National Merit Scholarship Program (NMSP) awards (Davis, Irvine, Los Angeles, San Diego, Santa Barbara, and Santa Cruz) have agreed to cease sponsorship.  The Academic Council and the Board of Admissions and Relations with Schools expressed concerns over the validity of the PSAT as a predictor of academic success.  Ultimately, the University decided that it, not an outside entity, should decide which students are meritorious enough to deserve our scholarship support.  The Chancellors agreed to keep the money currently used to sponsor the NMSP awards in undergraduate merit scholarships.  

 
CSU Report (Meredith Kelly)
The Education Financing Foundation of California pledged a donation of $100,000 to the CSU to assist students affected by Hurricane Katrina.  The funds are to directly benefit students and their financial need, as determined by campus financial aid offices. The Chancellor’s Office is allocating the funds to campuses based on enrollment of these students.

 
The Board of Trustees approved fee increases for the 06/07 year as stipulated in the compact with the Governor.  The system-side state university fee will increase 8% for undergraduates and credential candidates, and 10% for graduate and other post-baccalaureate students.  This year the CSU is able to return to its one-third set aside of the new fee revenue for State University Grants.  That increase amounts to an additional $32.7 million, to provide financial aid to 5,100 more students.  Last year, budget constraints limited the set aside to one fourth of the new fee revenue.

 
Community College Report (Marco De La Garza)
Marco’s recommendations are as follows:

· The Community College Segmental Representative position needs to be defined in terms of roles and responsibilities between CASFAA and CCCSFAAA.  Also it needs to be in direct contact with the President and President elect of both organizations to maintain constant information about goals and advocacy issues. 

· Make the Segmental Representative position a two year term.  Allowing for the second year to elect a new one so as to transition and maintain consistency.  (Many of the issues that develop will transition to next year’s board). 

 
Grad Professional Report (Linda Williams)                                                             
Linda’s goal was to provide requested quality training to the members of the Graduate & Professional (GP) community.  The GP committee met in person twice this year.  The first meeting was to get to know one another and plan for the Do Talks.  The second was to plan for the 2005 GP forum.  For continuity they held a teleconference each month that lasted about an hour.  They continued to keep each other informed via email.

 

In regards to the Do Talks, the Northern California session was held June 14th at Samuel Merritt College, hosted by Tanya Griggs.  The Southern California session was at Chapman University School of Law June 16th, hosted by Kathleen Clark.

 
Independent Report (Sean Smith)
Sean had no committee and no formal activities were planned.

 

Independent colleges and universities continue to watch with interest the progress (or lack thereof) of Assembly Bill 358 (Liu).  This bill would provide a formula for setting the Cal Grant maximum independent institutions.  The bill is currently held in the Assembly inactive file.  This means it has passed the Senate floor, and instead of hearing the bill on the Assembly floor for concurrence the segment asked the author to hold the bill.  They did get word from the administration that they would veto the bill due to costs if it was sent to the Governor.

 

Training Coordinator Report (Karen Grumm)
Karen completed the following activities this year:

· Assisted various Chairs with the budget process 

· Sent committee Chairs deadline reminders 

· Attended Ethnic Diversity Meeting 

· Attended Proprietary Issues Committee meeting 

· Assisted the 1040 Chair on various issues with coordination and decision making process in planning for the 1040 workshops 

 

For recommendations, Karen indicates that training chairs should be included in the budget boot camp as this was the most difficult part of the position.  It is difficult to assist and provide guidance in a process when you don’t have a secure understanding of it yourself.

Proprietary Report (Laura Cunha)
One of Laura’s goals was to increase membership on the proprietary issues committee.  Laura reported that membership increased by 35%.  The new members were a lot of help and had fabulous suggestions; in fact this year they have a new activity for the conference entitled, “FERPARDY.”  Kim Kane and Anne Mount have really worked hard on putting this activity together.  

 
Ethnic Diversity Report (Antoinette Moore)
The committee’s goal as a group was to conduct a professional development workshop that would benefit members and non-members in a positive and fun way.  As a group they decided to conduct a workshop on conflict management in Northern and Southern California, as it was a great success for the Ethnic Diversity Committee (EDC).  This workshop was very exciting and fun as it gave attendees a positive spin on dealing with conflict on the workplace in their personal life.

 

The EDC is currently finalizing the event plans for CASFAA in December.  They are going ahead with their original plan to have wine and cheese tasting along with a jazz band to top off the evening.  As mentioned in the last report, the band that will be playing for the EDC event is called the Murasaki Ensemble.  This band will definitely give listeners a touch of jazz from various cultural backgrounds as they continue to promote diversity.

 
Mini Conferences Report (Addalou Davis)
Addalou had many recommendations to offer the Council.

1. Keep the proprietary and mini conference training together.  Consider adding proprietary training to each of the locations.  Consider having the proprietary training the day before in each location.  Work with proprietary so that the hours of the mini conference are not “driven” by proprietary needs.  

2. Keep the hotel locations.  A verbal survey of the participants indicates they preferred the hotel location over a school location. 

3. Consider downsizing to two locations in the North (San Jose and Fresno) and two locations in the South (Anaheim and San Diego). 

4. Don’t have conflicting events – The GPIC Do Talk and the NASFAA conference were large detractors from attendance 

5. Consider this as a Spring event rather than Summer?  The WASFAA Summer Institute and the CASFAA Management Institute were large detractors from attendance and the ability to secure presenters. 

6. Consider retaining the printing of the handouts in a booklet.  These can be taken back to the office to share with staff who could not attend. 

7. Consider retaining the three tracks 

8. Consider retaining the exhibitors.  (Most said they were glad they participated, but wanted more time with attendees) 

9. Consider having the same trainers at all locations. 

 

MOTION
Motion was made to send $5000 to “Shoes That Fit” to reflect unused Disney tickets from CASFAA’s annual conference in 2004.

APPROVED
Moved by Meredith Kelly, duly seconded by Linda Williams and approved by Council.

 
Management Institute Report (Darryl Cox)
The CASFAA Management Institute, based on the great Teacher’s Retreat Model, has been held annually since 1999.  The institute brings together financial aid administrators from all segments throughout California to learn from one other.  The goals of the institute were:

1. To analyze problems and to find realistic, creative approaches to their solution 

2. To share innovative ideas that have been put into practice in aid offices 

3. To venture beyond the limits of offices and segments in search of transferable ideas and the universals of financial aid 

4. To stimulate an exchange of information and ideas within financial aid by building an expanding network of colleagues 

 

Darryl offered the suggestion that they have the event again in 2006.  However, there is some concern over the name of the event.  Many attendees felt that the name “Management Institute” makes it sound like it is for managers only.  The committee is looking for suggestions to change the name of the event to make it more “user friendly.”

 
High School Issues Report (Anafe Robinson)
The High School Counselor Workshops have been co-sponsored by CASFAA in collaboration with the California Student Aid Commission and its not-for-profit loan auxiliary corporation EDFUND each Fall, for the last 12 years.  The workshops are presented statewide at 14 locations during October and November.

 

The project is designed to primarily train high school counselors, but also trains student service providers from a variety of secondary and postsecondary outreach organizations throughout the state.  The training focuses on the application and award process for federal and institutional student financial assistance programs, Cal Grants and other state aid, the application, award and notification processes for these various programs and a comprehensive review of the FAFSA.  They believe the workshops are the best series of its kind in the state and represent the best value, time wise, for busy high school counselors who have a choice on where to receive training and updates on the college financial aid process.

 

These workshops serve between 2200 and 2400 participants each year with increases in attendance every year.  Post-workshop surveys show high satisfaction with the workshops and great appreciation for the workshop materials and the opportunity to meet with college and financial aid staff.

 

The committee continues to provide a basic format with general sessions in the morning and breakout sessions in the afternoon.  Attendance patterns from 2003 showed approximately 65% of morning attendees elected to participate in afternoon sessions.

 
Association Services Report (Kara Moore)
MOTION
Motion was made to allow the scholarship committee to pick out 36 scholarship applicants to award then proceed to make recommendations on whether other applicants should be recognized.

APPROVED
Moved by Wayne Mahoney, duly seconded by Louise Jones and approved by Council.

                                                            
Volunteer Coordinator Report (Shyra Compton)
Working on certificates for chairs to take back to committee members.  

 

TO DO: Colleen to contact ambassadors to see if they can help with the newcomer event. 

 

MOTION
Motion was made to waive the registration portion of the conference, excluding the membership fee, for key positions that require a high level of day-to-day conference related support (which would prevent them from attending sessions) as identified by the President and approved by the Council.

APPROVED
Moved by Laura Cunha, duly seconded by Meredith Kelley and approved by Council.

 

 

 

 

 

 

MOTION
Motion was made to waive the fees for the following individuals: President, President-Elect, Treasurer, Fund Development, Proprietary, Conference Chairs, Program Chairs (3), Voluntary Chair, Facility Chairs (2), and Registration.

APPROVED
Moved by Wayne Mahoney, duly seconded by Louise Jones and approved by Council.

 

Minutes for Tuesday, November 8, 2005
 

Tim reviewed the bylaws and showed the 2006 Council where the bylaws are located.  He accessed the Online Forms Index located on CASFAA website.

 

Discussed the No Consensus Policy.  CASFAA may take a No Consensus position when by voting yes or no, the position taken by CASFAA would clearly impact one or more of the segments or a specific student population, and there is clear opposition to a yes or no vote because of this impact.  The pros and cons of the position under consideration will be made public along with the No Consensus vote.  (This policy was approved as amended above by a vote of the 1992 CASFAA Executive Council on November 18, 1992).

 

There are 14 elected officials on the Council.  Appointed coordinators are the Association Services Coordinator, Training Coordinator, Advocacy Coordinator, and the Electronic Initiatives Coordinator.

 

CASFAA’s Mission Statement – “To promote student financial and educational opportunities through advocacy and to provide personal and professional development and services to its members.”

 

It is the vision of CASFAA that all financial aid administrators in California will become members of the Association.  Members will be provided with opportunities to become actively involved in the activities of the organization.  CAFAA will prepare its members to assume leadership roles both in the student aid profession and in the Association.  

 

Project/Committee Goals:

· It is important for CASFAA funded activities to establish goals that support the association’s mission and vision 

· Goals/Objectives should be pertinent to the scope of the project 

· The success of projects/committees and liaison work are measured based in part on achievement of the objectives 

 

Reporting Requirements

Reports should:

1. Be submitted to the Executive Council/Coordinator on a pre-arranged schedule 

2. Placed as a hyperlink on the website Project/Committee page and/or distributed electronically as email attachment(s) 

3. Be reviewed at Council meetings 

4. Become a part of the Council meeting minutes 

5. Include requests for policy/budget clarification, issues requiring Council action, etc. 

 

Communications

· Committee/Project Chairs should keep Council and their team members informed and alerted to Committee activities and events 

· Committee/Project Chairs should keep association general membership informed and alerted to Committee activities and events 

· Communications tools include the website, newsletter, emails, direct mail, and master calendar 

 

The association has a well-respected and informative bi-monthly newsletter that is mailed to all members and is made available on the association website.  Council members are encouraged to write articles.

 

As a service to members, the association has an Activity & Event Calendar available with association and related entity training and activities posted on its website.

 

Budget Timelines

· November Transition Meeting – Association volunteer boot camp 

· Late Fall – Online budget forms available 

· January – Budget proposals due 

· February – Budgets review/action by Council 

· Council meetings through out the year 

 

John went over the new reimbursement form.  He will work with Wayne to get the new form online.

 

In regards to returned check charges, registration materials should have the statement indicating that checks returned for insufficient funds will be required to be replaced with a money order or cashiers check and will assess a $25 administrative fee.  The association has a policy on bad checks that requires any member who has a check that is returned due to insufficient funds to pay a $25 service fee and the amount of the check.

 

Refund policies – Any refunds that are requested for an activity must be made directly to the Committee/Project Chair.  The Chair is aware of whether or not service was provided to the member.  

 

Liability insurance protects the organization from potential liability claims made by individuals attending CASFAA sponsored activities.  Indemnification insurance protects the officers and members of the Council from potential legal action taken against them in conjunction with the performance of their assigned duties.

 

 

 

 

 

MOTION
Motion was made to accept the wording of the alcohol policy as follows: CASFAA will not reimburse members for alcoholic beverages in conjunction with Executive Council Meetings or Committee Meetings.  However, there may be CASFAA sponsored events where the serving of alcohol is deemed appropriate.  The President of CASFAA can authorize some events to include alcoholic beverages in meals/receptions at those events only if there is no charge for the alcohol.

APPROVED
Moved by John Anderson, duly seconded by Katherine Sharifi and approved by Council.

 

MOTION
Motion was made to adjourn the meeting at 12:10 p.m.

APPROVED
Moved by, duly seconded by Linda Williams and approved by Council.

 
MOTION
Motion was made via email on December 22, 2005 to provide two registration fees for the conference next year (no hotel or membership included) to two individuals who complete the survey and register for the drawing.

APPROVED
Moved by Joanne Brennan, duly seconded by Mindy Bergeron and approved by Council. 

 

Respectfully Submitted,

Katherine Sharifi

